February 21, 2020 meeting of the Monroe County Highway Committee


Meeting called to order at 9:01 a.m., by Chairman Cedric Schnitzler.

Members present: Cedric Schnitzler, David Pierce, Paul Steele, Sharon Folcey and Jim Schroeder.
Members absent: 
Others present:  Office Manager – Becky Pitel, Highway Commissioner-David Ohnstad, County Administrator – Tina Osterberg, Kendall Mustang Riders ATV UTV Club Member – Neil Friske, Road Runner ATV UTV Club Member – James Hays and Mark Niebuhr, Bear Bluff ATV UTV Club Member – Gary Everts and Monroe County Resident – Troy Berry.
1.  Period of Public Comment – Kendall Mustang Rider Neil Friske stated that he would like to see the signing policy brought up for discussion at next month’s meeting when the ATV UTV route requests are discussed.  Mr. Friske provided the highway committee members with a copy of the Wisconsin Act 193 to review prior to next month’s meeting.  Friske stated that he has been contacted by some other municipalities about opening up routes, but they are concerned with the cost of signage.  Friske believes that there are only three more townships to open throughout the county now that the City of Tomah has passed routes.  Road Runner James Hays would also like to see the signage policy discussed.  Troy Berry came to express support for opening up routes in the Town of New Lyme.  Gary Everts inquired as to when the new route petitions would be discussed.
2. Last Meeting Minutes-Motion to approve the minutes of the January 17, 2020 regular meeting made by Paul Steele, seconded by David Pierce.  All ayes, motion carried.
3.
Payrolls presented as follows:


      
      Check Date -
 1/31/2020     
   
     Check Date – 2/14/2020     
      



Field Personnel -           $105,969.44

Field Personnel - $ 99,066.62
      

 

 Administration -  
  $ 8,493.60   

Administration -   $   8,493.60
        




   Total-
           $ 114,463.04

              Total -   $107,560.22

 4.
 Vouchers presented as follows:
 

Month Vouchers -
$143,315.52
5.  Line Item Transfer Request (Discussion & Decision)

Highway Commissioner David Ohnstad stated that with the department equipment budget being in contingency, we have not ordered the triaxle trucks yet. That being said, the truck chassis may be here by the end of 2020, but there will not be enough timeline to have them outfitted and operational. The repurpose of funds is taking the funding that was allocated for the snow equipment for the triaxles and reallocating it to purchase a new wheel loader for our Tomah shop.  The wheel loader that is presently there, has had engine failure and the cost of replacing the engine out ways the value of the unit.  The department is currently renting a loader from Mathy Construction to get through the winter season.  Motion made by David Pierce to approve the Re-Purpose of Funds for $225,000 for a new wheel loader, seconded by Sharon Folcey.  All ayes, motion carried.  Discussion arose in regards to putting off the purchasing of the new truck and the contingency fund rolling forward.
6.  Resolution to Append Ordinance (Discussion & Decision)

Motion made by Paul Steele to bring agenda item to the floor, seconded by David Pierce.

Highway Commissioner David Ohnstad presented the committee with a couple of picture examples of snow being deposited in the county road right of way.  In the first example, the party pushed snow across the road, then pushed it into the field to make more room to push more snow and last reported that he was blocking traffic while pushing the snow across the road.  Ohnstad is purposing amending the Monroe County Code of Ordinances Chapter 38, Article III to “No person shall deposit, or cause to be deposited, snow or ice across or upon a highway”.   Discussion arose about the fine for pushing snow across the road not being high enough with a general opinion that the public needs to be educated of the concerns that come from depositing snow in the road right of way.  Ohnstad feels that the resolution will help enforcement with repeat offenders.  Chairman Cedric Schnitzler feels that the resolution needs to also address corn, fences and other items in the road right of way.  All ayes, motion carried.  Ohnstad will pass this resolution onto Corporate Counsel Andy Kaftan to bring back to be addressed next month. 
7.  Town Road Name Signs (Discussion & Decision)

Highway Commissioner Ohnstad did some research and found out that the ordinance from 1995 has never been amended or changed.  Many of these signs are likely out of compliance and have not been brought up to code.  The Administrative Committee sent the concern back to the Highway Committee to draft an updated resolution. Commissioner Ohnstad has drafted two resolutions.  The first resolution is the “Recommendation to amend Monroe County Ordinance 11-29, and to repeal Monroe County Board of Supervisors amended resolution 95-6-3, purchase of road name signs”.  The second resolution is for “Recommendation to provide funding for town road name signs”.   Jim Schroeder inquired if this issue was discussed at the WTA meeting.  David Pierce would like all the town chair people to have a discussion about the cost of this prior to it being passed.  Pierce does not feel that this should be all the county cost.  Cedric Schnitzler is concerned about how the towns may feel if they are not given the opportunity to give input.  The committee discussed the possibility of having a meeting with the towns in early March prior to the resolution being approved.  County Administrator Tina Osterberg presented a resolution to replace the second resolution drafted by Commissioner Ohnstad which puts a fiscal note of $61,390 to be taken from the contingency fund.  Ohnstad feels that if the committee chooses to approve either resolution being presented that it should then be sent to the Administrative and Finance committees for further consideration. Ohnstad feels that either way the resolution needs to be reviewed by Corporate Counsel and brought back for more possible modifications.  Jim Schroeder feels that if this is taken care of now, the towns should be very happy as they would not have to worry about replacing these signs for another 10 years.  Chairman Cedric Schnitzler suggested moving it forward and tried to verbally put a road map on all the other departments reviewing the amendment.  Schnitzler also clarified Commissioner Ohnstad’s thought process of moving this out of the Highway Department.  Motion made by Jim Schroeder to move the resolution to the County Administrator, seconded by Paul Steele.  All ayes, motion carried.  Commissioner Ohnstad stated that he would send a note to the towns letting them know that this issue will go before the Finance Committee on the 18th of March.  County Administrator Tina Osterberg suggested that these draft resolutions should go out with the agenda to the towns.
8.  Commissioner Report (Discussion)
· Finally received approval on the design for CTH ET.  Commissioner Ohnstad stated that he has meet with the utility companies and Zastoupil Farms.  Ohnstad has authorized the engineers to proceed with a 40 mph design speed.  Discussion arose about potential speed postings and advisory signs.
· We have also received the approval to move forward with CTH PP.  Project was awarded to Corre Inc out of Eau Claire, Wisconsin.  We are waiting for Corre Inc. to draft an agreement.  
· The department is still anticipating to hear about additional funding in March.
· Highway Commissioner Ohnstad stated that we have received comment on the ATV UTV routes.  Public Safety just approved the routes by a vote of 3 to 2.  Ohnstad is extremely concerned with these routes being on roads that are classified as high risk rural roads such as CTH PP.  Ohnstad stated as some point the policy that the committee put into place should be discussed if the committee is not going to follow their own policy.
9.  Set Next Month Meeting Date (Discussion & Decision)

Motion made by Jim Schroeder to hold the next monthly Highway Committee meeting on March 20th at 9 a.m., seconded by Paul Steele.  All ayes, motion carried.  
10.  Future Agenda Items

Town Road Name Signs, proposed ATV UTV Routes, Establishment of ATV/UTV Routes on County Truck Highways (Discussion Only) and Resolution Adopting Ordinance Prohibiting Deposit of Snow on Highway.
Motion to adjourn at 11:07 a.m. by Jim Schroeder, seconded by Sharon Folcey.  All ayes, motion carried.
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